
BRIDGES
BRIDGELANDRIVERSIDE

DELIVERED MONTHLY TO 5,615 HOUSEHOLDSJANUARY 2025

THE OFFICIAL BRIDGELAND-RIVERSIDE COMMUNITY NEWSLETTER



All services are provided by a general dentist.

Cosmetic

Forehead wrinkles
Crow’s feet at the outside edges of the eye
Wrinkles between the eyebrows
Other facial wrinkles of concern

Therapeutic

Migraines and other types of headaches

TMD (temporomandibular disorders)

Nerve pain

Other facial pain

Book a complimentary consultation to see if
Botox is right for you.

Still you. Fewer lines.

Dentistry with a Personalized, 
Caring Approach.

All services are provided by a general dentist.

AT ALPINE DENTAL, WE GIVE YOU A REASON TO SMILE!



INVESTMENT
S HOR T & LONG TER M -  S TR A TEGY FOR  S MA LL

A ND BIG INVES TMENT -  POR TFOLIO
MA NA GEMENT

S UPPOR T@ER LYNBA R R A EZ .COM

I N SU RA N C E

B Y
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I N T E L L I G E N C EI N V E ST M E N T
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INSURANCE
LIFE INS UR A NCE -  DIS A BILITY  & CR ITICA L

ILLNES S  -  COR POR A TE GR OUP INS UR A NCE 

INTELLIGENCE
FINA NCIA L EDUCA TION -  BECOME A  FINA NCIA L

A DVIS OR  WITH US .  BECOMING DEBT FR EE.

E RL Y N  BA RRA E Z & J A C Q U E L I N E  G A RC I A  

403-837-4023
info@officialplumbingheating.ca
official-plumbing-heating.ca

Plumbing Services
Furnace Install & Repair

Drain Cleaning
Boiler Install & Repair

Electrical
$50

Service Call Fee

Unlock 
Your Dream 
Home Now!
Low Rates, 

Fast Approval, 

Big Savings!  

Don’t Wait – Act Today!

Licensed by Avenue Financial

403-771-8771
anita@anitamortgage.caANITA
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SCAN THE QR CODE 
FOR THE SOLUTION
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Bridges contains editorial content and information provided by Bridgeland-Riverside Community 
Association and is distributed free to community residents and businesses 12 times per year. Circulation 
is approximately 5,615.

Disclaimer: Bridgeland-Riverside Community Association is not affiliated with any advertiser or third 
party whose content or information appears in Bridges. Opinions expressed in Bridges are those of the 
author or advertiser only and may not reflect those of the BRCA or the publisher of Bridges.

917 Centre Avenue NE
Calgary, AB. T2E 06C
www.brcacalgary.org
Inquiries:  403-263-5755
Email: info@brcacalgary.org

BRCA Hall Rentals
Phone:  403-263-5755

Newsletter Submissions:
newsletter@brcacalgary.org

DIRECTORS
President and Chair Alex MacWilliam

President@brcacalgary.org
Vice Chair Vacant

ViceChair@brcacalgary.org
Treasurer Jackie Fimrite

Treasurer@brcacalgary.org
Secretary Linda Poetz

Secretary@brcacalgary.org
Membership Sarah MacDonald

Membership@brcacalgary.org
Development Anthony Imbrogno

Planning@brcacalgary.org
Transportation Kimberley Nelson

Transportation@brcacalgary.org
Communications Eileen Dooley

Communications@
brcacalgary.org

Heritage Deb Lee
Heritage@brcacalgary.org

Beautification Susan Mulholland
Beautification@brcacalgary.org

Safety Vacant
Safety@brcacalgary.org

Programs Sarah MacDonald
Programs@brcacalgary.org

Events Kazuki Tomoda 
Events@brcacalgary.org

Director at Large Blain Cellars
Newsletter Ana Hoepfner

newsletter@brcacalgary.org

MEMBERSHIP FORM
New and returning members, please apply online at brcacalgary.org/
membership or use this form and mail or drop off along with cheque 
made out to:	 Bridgeland-Riverside Community Association 
		  917 Centre Ave NE
		  Calgary AB T2E 0C6

Membership type: (please check one)

Individual ___

Family ___

Senior ___

Member information: (please print clearly, attach additional family 
member names)

Last name: ________________________________________________

First name: ________________________________________________

Address: __________________________________________________

Postal code: _______________________________________________

Email: ____________________________________________________

Phone number: _ ___________________________________________

Or, please feel free to communicate with us about community events at events@BRCAcalgary.org
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PRESIDENT’S MESSAGE
The start of a new year brings with it anticipation of 
what lies in store for the coming twelve months. When 
it comes to politics and government, uncertainty and 
unpredictability seem to be the new normal these 
days. At the time of writing this column, the situation 
in Ottawa is chaotic, which may or may not signal an 
end to the minority government and a federal election 
in 2025. On the other hand, provincial and municipal 
election dates are predetermined, being October 18, 
2027, and October 20, 2025, respectively.

With the municipal election on the horizon, I encourage 
you to become familiar with the issues that affect you 
and learn where the candidates for mayor, council, 
and school boards stand on these matters. Whether 
it is fiscal management, transportation, planning and 
development, housing, safety, or other important 
questions, use the upcoming campaign to seek 
answers from the candidates so you can make informed 
decisions on election day.

The BRCA is not an arm or agency of the City of Calgary. 
We are an independent, volunteer-run, non-profit 
community association that manages and operates 
the community hall (a City-owned facility) under 
a written agreement with the City. In addition to 
creating opportunities for residents to participate in 
social events, recreational programs, and educational 
activities, the BRCA strives to voice community concerns 
to the municipal government. The City designates 
a Neighbourhood Partnership Coordinator (NPC) to 
support the board and act as a liaison with various City 
departments and agencies. The NPC attends our board 
meetings and reports to us on matters that might be 
of interest and benefit to the community (e.g. grant 

opportunities, programs, and services). The board 
frequently asks our NPC to pass on our questions and 
concerns to specific parts of the city administration.

The BRCA strives to stay aware of concerns in the 
community and to raise them with the appropriate City 
officials such as the Planning, Transportation, and Parks 
divisions as well as the Calgary Police Service (CPS). We 
encourage residents to do likewise, via Calgary 3-1-1 
(phone and mobile app) and the CPS non-emergency 
phone line at 403-268-1234.

3-1-1 provides information and initiates requests 
for most City services. If you have concerns about 
snow/ice covered sidewalks, defective street lighting, 
potholes, or other matters, use 3-1-1 to register your 
concern and request that action be taken. The City 
tracks 3-1-1 requests, and these statistics are factors in 
determining whether systemic issues exist that require 
greater attention and resources. You won’t always get 
the answer/response you are hoping for, but it is still 
important to make your concerns known.

The BRCA wishes you all the best in 2025 and looks 
forward to what the new year will bring for our 
community and our city.

Alex MacWilliam

Disclaimer: The opinions expressed within any published 
article, report, or submission reflect those of the author and 
should not be considered to reflect those of Great News 
Media or the Community and/or Residents’ Association. 
The information contained in this newsletter is believed to 
be accurate but is not warranted to be so. 

Great News Media and the Community and/or Residents’ 
Association do not endorse any person or persons 
advertising in this newsletter. Publication of any 
advertisements should not be considered an endorsement 
of any goods or services.
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Tips to Support Small Local 
Businesses
Get to know the small businesses in your area 
and learn how you can support with these five  
easy tips!

We love our small businesses in Bridgeland and 
with the construction that has kicked off we are 
asking you to please continue to make a point of 
supporting the heart of Bridgeland – and that is all 
of our amazing businesses that call our community 
home. 

Here are five easy tips to help you support local 
and small business in Bridgeland. 

1. Follow local and small businesses, such as stores, 
merchants, and restaurants, on social media and 
engage with their content!
2. Share your experience by writing a review.
3. Encourage your friends and family to support 
local businesses by purchasing gift certificates or 
gift cards from a local store.
4. Shop local – both online and in-person.
5. Sign up for their emails and newsletters!

Remember – your support goes a long way.
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Calgary Police 
Service

We specialize in maximizing the sale 
value of businesses by attracting 
multiple offers from targeted, 
qualified buyers.

Services
• Preparation and Planning
• Valuation Analysis
• Marketing Strategy Development
• Preparation of Marketing Materials
• Target Buyer Identification and Outreach
• Managing the Bid Process
• Negotiation and Deal Structuring
• Due Diligence Management
• Regulatory and Compliance Guidance
• Transaction Closing
• Post-Sale Transition Support

 info@bmaxbrokers.com  |   403-249-2269
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Calgary General Hospital 
Commemoration Project Update
by Deb Lee, Heritage and CGH Commemoration Project

In early December 2024, we wrapped up the last of our 
info sessions about the history and our plans to tell the 
story of 108 years of the Calgary General Hospital (CGH). 
During our 12 sessions over the past year, we have met a 
wide range of people and learned a lot. Many attendees 
were past employees at the hospital. Staff from the 
Rehabilitation Department of the 1980s and 1990s 
came out in full force and shared memories about the 
meaningfulness of their work with patients, some of 
whom were in hospital for many months of therapy. 
A surgeon spoke about the innovations in vascular 
surgery techniques that resulted in better outcomes 
for patients. We met a nonagenarian (he is more than 
90 years old!) who had been a construction worker on 
the 1953 building and who continued to work in the 
Maintenance Department until closure in 1997. He was 
quite emotional in thanking us for pursing this project 
to commemorate the hospital. We heard from staff who 
were the last to leave when the hospital closed in 1997 
and how they wrote on the walls as a way of saying 
goodbye to the hospital. We are still seeking photos of 
those heartfelt messages.

Many participants shared that they or other family 
members had been born at “the General”, or that they 
had given birth to their children there. If only we could 
find out the total number of babies born there over the 
many years – it would probably be well over 100,000!

A former payroll department staffer reminded us that 
the hospital was part of the City and paycheques came 
from the City of Calgary. Graduates from the School of 
Nursing remembered their three years of hard work 

and study and their forays into Bridgeland to purchase 
pantyhose and go for walks in the neighbourhood. 
Participants who were newcomers to the city were 
incredulous that such a large hospital was imploded.

We heard suggestions from participants about different 
ways that we might tell the story of the CGH — with 
creativity and making use of digital technology so that 
the story is accessible to all, now and into the future. 
We’re pursuing these suggestions.

There were some consistent messages from all 
participants. The first was the culture of caring 
and collegiality that was present at “the General”. 
Our colleagues were all there to help patients and 
staff. People from various departments such as the 
maintenance, dietary, nursing, rehab, lab and X-ray, 
administration, and physicians all worked together 
for the benefit of their patients. This resulted in the 
atmosphere of friendliness and belonging that so many 
people fondly remembered.

The second message we heard repeatedly was praise 
and encouragement for our efforts to bring this 
commemoration project to fruition.

We want to thank everyone who attended one of our 
sessions and who shared their memories, perspectives, 
and suggestions on the Commemoration of the Calgary 
General Hospital. We have ended our presentations at 
the BRCA community centre but if you know of any 
group of ten people or more, we would be happy to 
come to you and share our presentation and discussion. 
We also have a new banner that enables us to share 
about the project at different events.

We are progressing with fundraising and are grateful for 
the donations (tax deductible) made by many individual 
donors. We set a goal for $100,000 from individuals and 
we are over 60% there. We continue with fundraising for 
larger amounts from different levels of government. Our 
most immediate focus is on funds that will enable us to 
do more, such as in-depth architectural plans and up-
to-date costing for the project.

Stay tuned for more stories about "the General" in the 
coming months. There is still lots to tell!

We are always happy to hear from you. To reach the 
Heritage and CGH Commemoration project please 
email us at cghproject@brcacalgary.org.
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The Kids are Back in the Historic 
Riverside Bungalow
by Deb Lee, Heritage Committee

A couple of years ago, we wrote about our concerns 
for the future of the 102-year-old Riverside Bungalow. 
The school, located north of 1 Avenue on the Riverside 
School property, had provided four classrooms for the 
burgeoning population of Bridgeland and Riverside 
children, beginning in the early 1900s. Known as 
Riverside Bungalow #2, the younger children attended 
here before they moved to the Riverside Bungalow #1 
at the south end of property. Then they advanced to the 
old sandstone school, which was then called Langevin 
Junior High School.

The building, owned by the Calgary Board of Education 
(CBE), sat vacant for over a decade and there seemed 
little possibility of it being updated and used as a 
school again. In 2022, the Calgary Board of Education 
(CBE) was planning to rezone the property for future 
sale, to be purchased and re-developed or demolished. 
Former students and Bridgeland residents voiced their 
concerns, in the hopes that the historic school building 
could be saved.

Our first sign for optimism was the upgrading of the 
roof in early 2023. Then, over the next several months, 
we saw that several waves of work were being done 
to upgrade the ventilation, heating, and interior of the 
building. Things were looking up!

Two years later, the doors are once again open to school 
children — and we are thrilled!

Thanks to the vision and 
determination of Chloe 
Dussier, the owner of Wee 
Wild Ones (WWO) a preschool 
and afterschool program, 
the historic school building 
has been saved. It is leased 
from CBE and renovated to 
modern-day standards. No 
doubt there were numerous 
challenges to be surmounted, 
but with persistence and 
creativity Chloe pushed 
through them all.

A tour of the former school building featured the 
original layout: four large, high-ceiling classrooms on 
the main floor, and office space on the upper level. 
Washrooms are on the lower level. Two separate north 
side entrances – originally one for boys and one for girls, 
still exist. The spacious classrooms have retained some 
of the blackboards and all their charm, with the original 
wainscotting, large windows, door frames, and antique 
doorknobs from 100 years ago. New flooring and white 
painted walls give the rooms a fresh and spacious 
feeling. It’s a real treasure to see that the school once 
again will be a place for local children to enjoy.

The building will accommodate 100 students from 
Riverside School who are part of the WWO’s after-school 
program. In the past, students had walked from Riverside 
School to their program at the CNIB building on 11A Street, 
south of McDougall Road. In this new setting, they’ll enjoy 
their after-school time both inside and outside, and they 
will most likely will be closer to home when the day is done.

Congratulations to Chloe Dussier for her success 
in repurposing and revitalizing the historic 
Riverside Bungalow.

GAMES & PUZZLES

Guess the Instrument!
1. Dating back at least 50,000 years, this is considered 
the oldest known musical instrument in the world.

2. This instrument’s name comes from the Persian word 
meaning “three-stringed.”

3. This instrument is made up of 88 keys that strike  
230 strings.

4. Along with the shamrock, this instrument is the 
official State emblem of Ireland.

5. This instrument is played with a bow made up of at 
least 150 individual hairs.

6. The Fender Stratocaster is this kind 
of instrument.

SCAN THE QR 
CODE FOR THE 

ANSWERS! 
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Tree Book Club Update
As in past articles, we are sharing with you what the 
tree book club has been reading, in case you are 
interested in reading any of the books on your own.

Over the summer, we read The Invention of Nature: 
Alexander Von Humboldt’s New World by Andrea 
Wulf. This was a dense read, packed with details, 
so it won’t be for everyone, but was a fascinating 
tale of a man who explored the Alps, the Andes, 
and Siberia around the turn of the 1800s, and was 
the first to develop the idea of ecological zones - 
how plants and animals in similar geographies 
are similar across different parts of the world. 
His explorations of South America in that time 
are gripping. Readers interested in the history of 
science will likely enjoy it.

This fall we read Barkskins by Annie Proulx. 
In some ways similar to Greenwood, it was a 
multigenerational tale of family members involved 
in logging, but in this case the story begins with 
the settlement of New France in the 1600s and 
ends in modern times. It is a long book, but ranges 
from stories of colonization and Indigenous life, to 
trading practices from Amsterdam to China, and the 
destruction of forests in North America and New 
Zealand. It is also about the differences in the lives 
of the loggers and those who build fortunes with 
logging companies, told through the interwoven 
lives of the descendants of the two initial characters 
brought to New France as indentured servants. It is 
often hard to keep track of who is who (there is a 
family tree at the end), but it’s a book that can teach 
you a lot about our history.

Our current read is Our Green Heart: The Soul and 
Science of Forests by Diana Beresford- Kroeger. 
This is a bit of an odd book, written by a woman 
raised in the nature-oriented spirituality of the 
Celts in Ireland who became a plant scientist, and 
she writes about plant evolution and trees, as well 
as our relationship with them, from both those 
perspectives. It is a quick read, compared to the 
previous two!

New Tree Ambassador Program
by the BRCA Tree Committee

Are you interested in learning more about trees, 
including their pests and diseases? Would you like 
to help plant more trees in our community? Are you 
interested in sharing information about trees with 
others? Do you want to know how to alert the City to 
take care of their ailing trees? Are you someone who 
likes to plan community events? If you answered yes to 
any of these questions, please consider volunteering to 
be a tree ambassador!

The City of Calgary is piloting a Community 
Tree Ambassador program in a small number of 
communities over the next year or two, with the hope 
that they can roll it out across the city in the future. 
Tree ambassadors will learn about trees, communicate 
about trees with the community, volunteer at tree 
planting events or educational events, and learn 
about sending 3-1-1 messages on City trees that need 
help. The list of opportunities is still being developed. 
Bridgeland Riverside was chosen as one of the initial 
four communities, because we have already been doing 
a lot to help our community trees. We are waiting for 
BRCA board approval in January. Our tree committee 
expects it will be supportive, so we are starting to look 
for ambassadors. Tree ambassadors will get coaching 
from the City’s Parks Activation and Education team, so 
please consider volunteering – volunteers don’t need to 
be experts.

If you would like to learn more about this volunteer 
opportunity, please contact us at trees@brcacalgary.org.
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Calgary 
Police 

Service
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OFFICIAL PLUMBING & HEATING: Small company, 
low overhead, excellent warranties, and great rates. 
Specializing in residential service and installs. Services 
include furnace service and replacement, hot water tank 
service and replacement, leaks, clogs, gas fitting, and more. 
Licensed and insured. Why wait? Call today and get it fixed 
today! Available 24/7, we accept debit/VISA/MasterCard. 
Call 403-837-4023 or email info@officialplumbingheating.
ca; www.official-plumbing-heating.ca.

BRIDGELAND MORTGAGE BROKER: Save a bunch of 
cash! As a Calgary mortgage broker, I have helped your 
neighbors navigate their purchase, refinance, and renewal 
options. If you are looking for expert mortgage advice, 
excellent rates, many options, and better financing, 
Call Anita at 403-771-8771 | anita@anitamortgage.ca | 
Licensed by Avenue Financial.

NEIGHBOURHOOD CONFLICT? Community Mediation 
Calgary Society (CMCS) is a no-cost mediation and 
conflict coaching service that can help you resolve 
problems and restore peace! We help neighbours 
be neighbours again! www.communitymediation.ca, 
403-269-2707.

YOURS TRULY, JOHNNY DRYWALL: A big thank you to 
all my neighbours and new friends for a fantastic year 
so far! If you have any drywall or ceiling repair needs, 
please call/text Brad at 403-771-5228. Estimates and 
advice are always free.

BUSINESS 
CLASSIFIEDS

For business classified ad rates contact Great News Media 
at  403-720-0762 or sales@greatnewsmedia.ca

The Dogs and Owners Going Out 
for Safety Initiative
D.O.G.O.S (Dogs and Owners Going Out for Safety) 
is a volunteer-run initiative of dog owners who are 
walking their four-legged friends through the streets of 
Bridgeland-Riverside, while keeping an eye out for safety.

Our community’s dog owners are no strangers to facing 
all the elements at all times of the day and night and 
if you’ve walked around Bridgeland-Riverside you have 
likely noticed that we have an abundance of dogs! So, 
we thought: what better population to increase eyes on 
the street to report concerns that increase safety and 
beauty in Bridgeland?

The D.O.G.O.S group is regularly briefed with 
community resources and supports to help efficiently 
report concerns to the proper avenue. For example, 
reporting overflowing garbage bins to 3-1-1, reporting 
prowlers to police or the Community Engagement 
Team, reporting infrastructure concerns to 3-1-1, and 
referring individuals in distress to the Alpha House 
HELP team. The goal of the group is for community 
members to keep doing something they already do, 
while keeping an eye out for things that can improve 
safety, cleanliness, and community well-being.

The group is not exclusive to only dog owners, everyone 
is welcome. Meetings occur every second Wednesday 
of the month. If you are interested in joining, please 
contact safety@brcacalgary.org or join the Facebook 
group D.O.G.O.S. BRCA.

To have your pet featured, email news@mycalgary.com
Bear, Palliser Buster, Hamptons Lizzy,  

Huntington Hills
Mirabella, Lower 

Mount Royal Poupie, Deer Run Toby, Douglasdale Luka, Kiba, Shinji, and Von, Shawnessy
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Dental
Pinnacle

403-269-1087
Dr. Wade Foster

Scan the QR code for
more information about

our services!

  #441 11th Avenue SE

Welcoming New    
             Patients!

Privately owned
            dental clinic 

Serving the
dental needs of
the community
for over 15 years

REGISTER 
NOW

foothillslittleleague.org

Girls & Boys Ages 4 to 16
All Skill Levels Welcome

Play Baseball with Foothills this Spring!

ACQUIRE AND RETAIN NEW CUSTOMERS.
Your Ad Geofenced Precisely in Your Target Market  

on our Carefully Selected Network of Premium Sites.

Call 403-720-0762 | sales@greatnewsmedia.ca

• Wills & Estates
• Probate
• Real Estate/Conveyancing
• Litigation

• Copyright Law
• Patents
• Trademarks
• Corporate Law
kari@stemp.com tasha@stemp.com

403-777-1122  (Toll Free 1-800-665-4447)

www.stemp.com  |  bill@stemp.com
#1670, 734 - 7 Ave SW, Calgary, AB  T2P 3P8



SCAN to check 
out how we’re 
using creative 
marketing 
videos to get 
properties sold.

Thinking of buying 
or selling a home 
this winter?

403.818.2896
info@terliergroup.ca
www.terliergroup.ca

Contact me today to get started.


